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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, September 12, 2017, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Dr. Ed Britton


Dr. Mark Rees

Dr. Chaunda Mitchell

Mr. George Riser


Ms. Kimberly Walden


Ms. Kathe Hambrick


Dr. Heather McKillop


Ms. Cynthia Sutton

Members Absent:

Others Present:


Ms. Emily Dale

Dr. Rachel Watson
Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Ms. Alesha Marcum-Heiman

Dr. Diana Greenlee

Welcome & Introductions

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop, called the meeting to order at 1:30 PM.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.  
Dr. McKillop acknowledged the death of two significant Louisiana archaeologist.  Dr. Karl Kuttruff died earlier this summer.  She first met him at an excavation at the Country Club of Louisiana and was struck by his meticulous excavation.  He was very soft-spoken so you had to listen very carefully to him.  His wife, Dr. Jenna Kuttruff, is a faculty member in the Dept of Human Ecology at LSU.
She also noted the Dr. Joe Saunders, the former Northeast Regional Archaeologist, had recently passed away.  He was known particularly for his work on Watson Brake and other Middle Archaic mound complexes in northeastern Louisiana.  She specifically mentioned his 1997 article in Science magazine concerning his work with others on these Middle Archaic sites.  A copy of the article was passed around, and will be available electronically to any Commission member that would like to have a copy.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Ms. Kimberly Walden, to accept the minutes of the June 13, 2017, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Staff and Budget Update
Dr, McGimsey commented there was no specific new budget news.  He noted that last year the Office of State Parks provided funds to begin the survey of the Poverty Point Compatible Use Zone (PPCUZ) and Alesha will discuss the results of that work later in the meeting.  This year, the Dept administration provided additional funding to continue the project.  The funding was not as great as hoped due to the Dept having to withhold 5% of its state general fund dollars in anticipation of the mid-year budget cut.  
The staff update is that the Outreach position announcement closed last week and as soon at the HR office provides the list of qualified candidates, the selection process will begin.  We are hopeful of having the position filled by the first of the year.

Dr. McKillop noted that the position would not be filled in time for Archaeology Month, but Dr. McGimsey noted that this year the Louisiana Archaeological Society is assuming responsibility for running this event.  Dr. Watson will give an update shortly.

Dr. Rees asked about the Outreach position description and given the absence of the Regional program, whether the Outreach person could serve to some degree in that capacity.  Dr. McGimsey replied that it was noted as a possible activity in the position announcement, but what the position actually does will depend in large degree on the qualifications and interests of the person filling the position.  The focus will be on communicating archaeology to the public, so an emphasis on social media skills will be important, but there are many different directions this position could go.  At the beginning of the Outreach program, the emphasis was on getting archaeology into the classroom, but interest in that effort has declined over time.  The Division does offer a number of teaching resources on its website, and right now the Poverty Point teaching kits are continually booked as classes explore Louisiana history.  He noted the challenges in finding someone with an archaeological background, experience in Louisiana or at least lower Mississippi Valley archaeology, experience in social media, and training in producing educational products will be challenging.  Dr. Rees asked to be kept updated on whether the Outreach person will be available to visit landowners and record collections.  Dr. McGimsey noted that this effort alone would easily overwhelm the Outreach person, and it can only be a part of their duties.
Archaeology Month Update

Dr. Watson noted that the Division has known from early in this year that we would likely not have an Outreach person to handle Archaeology Month.  Discussion with the LAS resulted in them, specifically Beverly Clement, assuming the responsibility for AM this year.  It was noted that organizing this event was a very time-intensive project; the Outreach person often spent 50% of their work time on AM in the 4-6 months leading up to the month.
Dr. Watson presented the poster that has been designed for this year.  The signature event will be a public work day at the Marksville State Historic Site to help clean up the site and offer public tours of the site.  The Division is hosting the public website listing all the events around the state, and Dr. Watson will be contacting people about listing events.  Events will include those put on by various State Parks, the Atchafalaya Trace Commission, and exhibits of materials at museums and other venues.  She will also be doing a daily Facebook post with news and information about Louisiana archaeological sites, artifacts, and events.
She also noted that the recent Facebook post about the discovery of the canoe on the Red River had more ‘likes’ than any other post by the Department.  

Dr. McKillop asked when the Marksville site cleanup day was scheduled: Dr. Watson replied that it was set for Sunday, October 22, from 10-4.

Dr. McKillop noted that the LAS seems to becoming more active and noted the recent announcement for the Lac St. Agnes dig.  Dr. Watson stated that the LAS is organizing this effort during the period Oct 16 thru Nov 3.  The excavation will focus on the village areas outside of the mound, and is building off of a prior remote sensing survey conducted by students at Tulane University several years ago.  They are looking for 10 volunteers who are LAS members.  The site is rather isolated so visitation will be limited.

Dr. Rees asked if the AM poster will be printed.  Dr. Watson replied that it will not be printed but will be electronically distributed so everyone can print it at whatever size they want and distribute it.  It is available as a high-resolution pdf.
Dr. McKillop asked if there was any other Old Business.  Dr. Britton asked about the status of the canoe found on the Red River in June.  Dr. Watson indicated that there will be at least two AM talks on the discovery.  Dr. McGimsey noted the canoe is currently at Texas A&M University in a custom-made tub.  Discussions on the conservation plan and costs are ongoing, but have not been finalized.  Once it is completed, the Dept will begin working on raising the necessary funds.  Ms. Hambrick asked where the canoe was found.  Dr. McGimsey replied it was on the Red River bank about 7-8 miles north of Shreveport.  It is suspected that it had been buried and exposed during the March 2016 floods; some local people found it while boating down the river.  It has been dated between 1300-1400 AD and was certainly made by the Caddo Tribe.  Ms. Hambrick noted that the West Baton Rouge Museum had a canoe that was given to it by some fishermen who found it near Plaquemines.  Mr. Berthelot noted that he had seen the canoe.  Ms. Hambrick asked Dr. McGimsey to come visit the museum and look at the canoe.

New Business


Poverty Point Station Update

Dr. Greenlee began by discussing a maintenance project at the park. There was a 3D scale model of the site near the visitor’s center and the former observation tower.  It was being used recently as a children’s playground and the Park decided they wanted to remove it.  It was assumed that sterile dirt had been used to build the model originally, but as it was taken down, artifacts were found in the fill.  It appears that the dirt excavated from the Bayou Mason part of the model was used to build Mound A and the ridges.  All the artifacts were retained.

Dr. Greenlee then began discussing the research projects undertaken at the site during FY 16/17.  One effort was a study of the possible ramp off the NE corner of Mound E.  It has often been assumed to be a modern feature associated with a well emplaced just NE of the mound in the 1970s.  Also extending from the base of the ramp toward the ridges is a noticeable but subtle rise.  A series of soil cores were taken from the ramp and linear rise to assess their age.  Binghamton University also did a magnetic survey of this area as part of this effort.  Their data suggests that the ramp is part of the mound.  Thurman Allen took several cores, and the stratigraphy strongly suggest that the ramp is contemporary in age with Mound E.  They are awaiting results of several radiocarbon dates from the cores to confirm the age of the deposits.  Cores through the linear rise connecting Mound E and the ridges also appear to indicate the rise is a artificial construction and likely dates to the Poverty Point period.  Forthcoming radiocarbon dates will help confirm this interpretation.  
An examination of the south side of Mound E was also undertaken.  A portion of the mound was removed in the 1970s and its true southern extent is not known.  Binghamton University did a resistivity survey of the area immediately adjacent to the mound to see if the limits could be determined.  Analysis is ongoing, but the mound limits may be visible in the data.

Additional work was undertaken in the Mound B field.  Binghamton University undertook a magnetic survey of a portion of this field, later expanded, as a result of the initial findings.  The data revealed a large ring feature up to 550 feet in diameter in the Mound B field, and appears to intersect Mound B.  Binghamton is planning on returning to do additional remote sensing and coring to try and assess what this ring feature is.  

The field schools operating at the site during the summer were expected to work at sites identified during the PPCUZ survey, but persistent rains kept them from those fields.  So they undertook a systematic shovel test survey of a portion of Poverty Point north of Harlin Bayou near the lab and dormitory.  A total of 119 tests were excavated, and most of these were positive for artifacts both prehistoric and historic.  The historic materials were mostly indeterminate pieces of metal, brick, and concrete.  The surprise was the amount of prehistoric pottery found in this area – 39 test produced a total of 127 sherds.   Most of these sherds appear to be grog-tempered and probably post-dates the Late Archaic occupation of the site.  They also found possible PPO fragments in 86 tests, and lithic artifacts in 70 tests.  

Dr. Rees asked if Dr. Greenlee had an interpretation of the numerous post circles that have been found at Poverty Point.  She replied that she does not have a preferred hypothesis at this point.  People have suggested the circles are astronomical or cadastral, but the sheer number of posts in each circle and the number and varying sizes of the circles makes this interpretation difficult to support.  Her speculation is that these circles were a means to bring people together by delineating a discrete space for activities, events, or gatherings.  

Poverty Point Compatible Use Zone Survey

The CUZ is approximately 19,000 acres in the five miles surrounding Poverty Point.  Very little of this territory has been surveyed for contemporary sites associated with Poverty Point.  Undertaking this survey addresses one of the site’s commitments to the World Heritage Committee to understand the larger regional context of the World Heritage site.  Alesha Marcum-Heiman presented the results of the first year’s survey.
The goals of the survey were to document the cultural resources present in the CUZ, identify how the Poverty Point people used this area, and to engage with the public to encourage interest in, and protection of, the site and its associated cultural resources.  The survey was conducted as a siteless survey conducted by walking fields at 3 m intervals and piece-plotting all artifacts.  In vegetated areas, shovel testing was conducted at 30 m intervals.  An effort was also made to document private collections of artifacts from this area.
A total of 478 acres were surveyed, and the effort was significantly hampered by a very rainy spring and early summer that limited survey efforts.  Shovel testing examined an additional 98 acres.  These efforts resulting in the piece-plotting of 4,332 artifacts, the identification of 12 new sites, and new information for two previously recorded sites.  The work was conducted by Alesha, Dean Nones, and field school students from the University of South Alabama, University of Louisiana at Lafayette, Mississippi State University, Binghamton University, and various local volunteers.

One issue with siteless survey is determining what is and is not a site; where are the boundaries when the distribution just slowly peters out?  For this study, the area was broken down into 30x30 m blocks and count the number of artifacts in each block.  Any block with 5 or more artifacts were considered a possible site.  In addition, the relationship between adjoining blocks (were they each a site or not), the assemblage composition, and landscape features, were considered in defining the final site boundaries.
The Lower Jackson site (16WC10) is one example of the survey results.  The Poverty Point artifacts are concentrated to the west and northwest of the mound.  There is not a discrete concentration of Middle Archaic materials that would be contemporary with the mound.  There is a general scatter of artifacts paralleling the edge of Macon Ridge that may represent one or more occupations of this locality.
The Epps Mound site (16EC16) originally had a small mound present but it is not visible today.  The area of scatter resulting from the survey is much larger than the original site limits.  Very few Poverty Point artifacts were found at this site.  The assemblage is dominated by prehistoric ceramics and historic materials.  A number of Late Archaic points were found but most prehistoric diagnostics related to the Baytown-Coles Creek periods.
Across the survey as a whole, late PaleoIndian to late Historic period materials have been recovered.

Ms. Hambrick asked how many people inhabited the Poverty Point site?  Dr. Greenlee replied that there have been estimates that at specific times people may have come to the site and there would have been several thousand people present.  But day-to-day, the population was probably in the hundreds.

Ms. Hambrick asked about the size of the site and project area.  Ms. Marcum replied that they had surveyed 478 acres but there was not yet a clear idea of how many Poverty Point sites may be present outside the core site, and thus estimates of the population are unknown.  Ms. Hambrick asked what was known about the people at Poverty Point.  Ms. Marcum noted that the survey is one step toward trying to assess the Poverty Point regional population, but that we don’t have information on the makeup of the individual communities that utilized the site.  Dr. Greenlee noted that typically archaeologists learn about population characteristics from studying burials, but that no burials from the Poverty Point site or period have been found in northeast Louisiana.  Ms. Marcum also noted that some artifacts are often considered to reflect male or female activities and that these studies can help in understanding the makeup of the local population.  
Dr. Rees asked if the shovel testing was conducted at 30 m intervals at 30 m transect spacing.  Ms. Marcum replied that this was correct.  Dr. Rees also asked for clarification on the acreage surveyed by walkover and that surveyed by shovel testing, and what the criteria for undertaking shovel testing were.  Ms. Marcum replied that survey was dependent on landowner permission, farming schedules, as well as the weather.  She noted that surface survey is the preferred methodology and fields will not be shovel tested if it is anticipated they will be plowed in the near future.  Dr. Rees also asked about the surveying strategy across the entire PPCUZ.  Ms. Marcum and Dr. Greenlee noted that they have focused on areas that they had landowner permission, and they had begun with landowners that they thought would be amenable.  The idea was once a few landowners had experienced the process, that other landowners might become more amenable to letting their land be surveyed.  But the goal remains eventually surveying the entire PPCUZ.  Dr. Greenlee noted that some landowners have already allowed remote sensing and limited coring on their property at a site where mounds were once present.  The question was asked about surveying the property around Motley Mound; Dr. Greenlee replied that the landowner has the land in sweet potatoes and there are apparently regulations about who can go into the fields.  But it may be possible after the potatoes have been harvested to survey some of those tracts.  
Other Business
Dr. Watson noted that Mrs. Jenna Kuttruff had given Karl Kuttruff’s manuscript and notes on the Monte Sano mounds to Dennis Jones, LAS Bulletin editor, and that Mr. Jones planned to edit the report and publish it in the near future. 
Ms. Walden noted that the St. Mary Parish Tourist Commission often passes a resolution recognizing people who have recently died for their contributions to the Parish.  She suggested that this might be an option for the Antiquities Commission.  She will provide a sample to the Commission for their review.  Dr. McKillop suggested the sample be provided to the Commission members.

Ms. Hambrick reported that she was working with Shell Company in a followup to their now cancelled GTL project in Burnside.  Two cemeteries were identified during the survey of the proposed project property, and Shell is committing to protecting those cemeteries in the future.  The specific tracts have been taken out of farming, and Shell will be erecting fencing to protect them.  Ms. Hambrick anticipates there will be a formal service at the cemeteries in the spring of 2018.

Dr. Rees announced that the University of Louisiana at Lafayette will host two interns using funds from the National Center for Preservation Technology and Training.  These interns will be working on a project to work with local communities to identify significant cultural resources in coastal Louisiana.  This will involve GIS modeling of land loss and the identification of significant sites that will be lost as a result of land loss.
Dr. McKillop asked Dr. McGimsey whether the Division was working with FEMA on cultural resources impacted as a result of hurricane Harvey in southwest Louisiana.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the initial FEMA request was just for Category B efforts which will not involve many projects impacting resources.  Hurricane Harvey was primarily a flood event and floods do not generally damage archaeological resources.  It is possible that in the future there will be repair projects that will involve Sectin 106 but he did not anticipate much work.

Motion:  Dr. George Riser moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Mark Rees.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:00 PM. 
